PAGE  
1943

THE OFFICIAL MINUTES 

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, June 17, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Vice Chair Mike Blakely called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.

Present:
Mike Blakely



Felix Ramon



Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

President Bonaudi reminded all present that the meeting is being broadcast live on MediaSite.  This enables staff and community members to view the meeting live or at a later date. 

2.
Introduction

There were no introductions.

3.
Consent Agenda
a) Approval of Minutes for the May 20, 2008, Regular Board Meeting (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Student Achievement Task Force (I); d) Assessment Update (I); e) Accreditation Report (I); f) Capital Project Report (I); g) Enrollment Report (I);  h) Childcare Update (I); i) Donations (A);  j) Personnel Report (I); k) ¡Edúcate @ Big Bend! Latino Education Fair
MOTION 08-25
Trustee Felix Ramon moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

The portable programmable logic controllers donated to the Industrial Electrical Technology Program were on display for viewing during the break.

4.
Remarks

Public Comments - None

ASB Officers are off campus for the summer and ASB Advisor Kim Jackson is on vacation, Dean Candy Lacher provided an ASB activities update. The annual Spring Fling and Student Awards BBQ featuring juggling, a comedy performance, and a band was held May 28.  There were 297 people in attendance.  

The weather again played a factor in the attendance of the ASB sponsored Aquatic Center Family night. The new flowrider/surfing attraction was a hit with students, staff and their families.

Library campout was held on June 10-11.  There were about 73 people present the first night for pizza and around 35 people present the second night for cookies.

ASB sold cold bottled water for their big yearly fundraiser at the high school and college graduations. 

Phi Theta Kappa had a book and food drive as well as a bake sale during finals.

Trustee Mike Blakely commented this was a great ASB report.

Classified Staff Representative Kathy Aldrich reported classified staff activities. She reported that 51 staff members took advantage of training opportunities as follows.

Barbara Riegel, Kim Helvy, and Kathy Aldrich attended AED/CPR training on May 1,  at BBCC.

Ana Ellsworth, Taisa Timofeyev, and Heather Allen attended Grace Under Fire: De-escalation Training on May 7, 2008 at ATEC Bldg.

T.C. Bergen, Brad Beuckman, Alan Dowey, Randy Fish, Garry Helvy, Nancy Theis, and Jim Tincher attended Using Outlook Web Access on May 9 at Big Bend.

Jim Meyers attended People Based Safety on May 9, 2008 at BBCC.

Rita Jordan attended the Northwest Education Loan Association Policy Training workshop on May 13, in Richland.

Lora Allen attended Regional Web-Based Adult Basic Education Reporting System training on May 14, at BBCC.

Taisa Timofeyev, Heather Allen, Hope Strnad, Barbi Schachtschneider, Randy Fish, Jim Tincher, Rita Jordan, Lynda Lowry, Kathy Aldrich, Carolyn Riddle, Debbie Simpson, Jonie Walker, Darci Alamos, Aaron Christensen, Ana Ellsworth, Barbara Collins, and Michele Williamson attended Customer Service Communication & Teamwork on May 15, at BBCC.

Tony Dillon, Susan Nichols, Jim Meyers, and Teresa Curran attended AED/CPR Training on May 15 at BBCC.

T.C. Bergen, Brad Beuckman, Sergio Cervantes, Randy Fish, Gene Hanover, Lupe Hernandez, Valerie Mestdagh, Susan Nichols, Petr Radchishin, and Jim Tincher attended Review of Using Outlook Web Access on May 16, at BBCC.

Todd  Davis attended Plant Operations Support Consortium-WSU & General Administration’s Energy Team 4th Annual Energy Facilities Connections Conference on May 21-23, at Leavenworth, WA.

Todd Davis attended Training for Lessons Learned from Employment Claims & Litigation on May 29, 2008 at Spokane, WA (Attorney General’s Office).

Nancy Leach attended a Washington State TRIO meeting in Ellensburg, WA on May 29, 2008.

Lora Allen attended Exploring Teaching and Learning Adult Numeracy Training on May 30, at Renton Technical College in Renton, WA

Trustee Mike Blakely stated we have the best educated staff in the state and he commended staff for attending training.

Faculty Association President Mike O’Konek stated all faculty are off on break. He will share their news at the next meeting.   He and Chuck Cox recently hosted the annual automotive BBQ potluck which was well attended by staff.

Trustee Mike Blakely stated all faculty do a good job.

VP Ken Turner introduced VP Gail Hamburg, she will be the VP of Financial and Administrative Services upon VP Turner’s retirement June 30, 2008.  VP Hamburg provided an update on the capital project.   She reported that substantial completion of the fine arts building has been accomplished.  A landscaping bid will go out soon and the sidewalks will be completed this week.  She also stated that Architect Rob Pace  will provide a rebuttal for the childcare litigation issues. 

VP Turner stated Dr. Lang is enjoying some well-deserved vacation time.  

Trustee Felix Ramon remarked that VP Turner is relaxed and warming up to retirement.  He went on to thank him for his years of service to BBCC and this Board.  Trustee Ramon stated he worked with VP Turner on several projects including the Foundation, and he’s always been a big help.  VP Turner thanked all for the retirement party and cowboy art titled “Against the Wind.”  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta stated she was always impressed by VP Turner’s work and expressed her appreciation of him along with Trustee Blakely.  

5.
MACC 911

President Bonaudi introduced MACC 911 Radio Communications Manager Dean Hane. Mary Allen, 911 director also attended the meeting, they are interested in the Soil Conservation District property.  Mr. Hane thanked the group for the opportunity to share his request.  He explained that a small sales tax was passed in Grant County to fund emergency 911 communications throughout the county.  This money will be used to make upgrades to 911 services.  They are also working on a few construction projects to improve sites,  and increase the ability for dispatchers to talk to emergency response staff in the field.  The Moses Lake site needs an upgrade.  One area of interest is property owned by BBCC near Highway 17 and Pioneer Way.  He stated he has some ideas still in the conceptual stage, which would require acquiring a portion of the Soil Conservation District property to construct a radio communication facility.  Shortly after the radio communication facility is constructed he hopes to construct a new dispatch facility.  Providing public safety grade radio coverage is important and this property is at a good elevation and central to the location of the highest call counts in the Moses Lake city limit.  Mr. Hane highlighted the information distributed in the blue folders.  He stated 2-3 acres were required to build a  radio tower, facility, landscaping, and a parking area.  The folders contained examples of communication facilities and 911 dispatch centers.  He assured the Board that no architectural studies have been performed yet, and a decision is not expected soon.  He is hoping for consideration of this proposal.  He explained that a number of tasks will be required and a lot of discovery work needs to be completed.  He is prepared to do the leg work. 

Trustee Ramon referred to the map, and asked about the amount of property in which they are interested.  Mr. Hane stated they are interested in approximately three acres of the property.  They prefer not to be along the highway border, and they are unsure about access to the property.  Trustee Ramon stated the city has plans to create a street along the back of the property at some point.  Mr. Hane confirmed that the city planning dept relayed the same information to him.  They may look at an alternative access point within the parcel.  He stated they are trying to do the right thing for the right reasons.  There is some flexibility regarding the exact location.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta inquired about how much property would be purchased.  Mr. Hane replied that they intend to acquire the entire property in phases.  They plan to build the radio building first and then work toward the new communications facility after the system is in place 2-3 years. Trustee Mike Blakely stated the service is definitely vital to the community and thanked Mr. Hane for his presentation.  He went on to say that Mr. Hane should remain in contact with Dr. Bonaudi and they will give serious consideration to his request.  Mr. Hane stated that currently the MACC 911 center is dependent on several other groups for services and they are trying to become self sufficient.   They are currently tenants in a building that has no more expansion room (4,000 sq. ft.)  

6.
Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1 Mission

Ms. Valerie Kirkwood, Assistant to the President for Research, Planning and Government Affairs presented the 6th Mission Ends Statement Monitoring Report E-1.  She explained that the Mission Monitoring Report summarizes all of the other Ends Statements and details how they relate to the mission arenas.  This report reflects how students and community members view the college.  In 2006, BBCC became an Achieving the Dream (AtD) college. BBCC began to focus on student achievement, focus groups and survey information to determine how to impact student success.  In 2008, SBCTC created the Student Achievement Initiative for all community and technical colleges.  Both efforts work together to improve student experiences.  

Recall that AtD Priority 1 is regarding math courses.  Ms. Kirkwood showed a chart illustrating struggles with pre-algebra and elementary algebra.  Strategies to overcome these struggles were outlined in the PowerPoint as follows:


Improve new student math placement levels via:

Engage more college and high school faculty in the Transitions Math Project (TMP) (collaboration between high school math faculty and BBCC math faculty)

Administer BBCC math placement tests to area high schools (four high schools allowed BBCC to administer the math placement test on their campus)

Summer Math Jam (opportunity for students who tested low in math skills to receive an intensive math course and retake the test)



Increase pre-college math support services for students via:


Supplemental instruction for pre-college math students (peers lead study groups)


Offered online math tutorial services (science and English tutoring was also offered; of the students who accessed the online tutorials 50% were off campus)

Recall also that the AtD Priority 2 is to increase retention of first quarter students by improving first-year student experiences.

Increase student awareness of student support services via:

Revised new student orientation.


83% of those who attended the orientation were retained vs. 66 % of those who did not attend orientation.

Revised freshman experience course curriculum which will be required for new students who test into both developmental English and math.

Ms. Kirkwood explained that students are experiencing enhanced advising and many faculty advisors have received training in this area.  There is also a new mentoring and support program for Latino students (MAPA) which started in December.  The AtD strategies are expected to impact the Student Achievement Initiative momentum points.

Ms. Kirkwood explained another positive impact these efforts are having at BBCC.  The silos in student services have been eliminated and there is a central intake for all grants and students services with one intake form.  Hiring a staff/student mentor has also been effective assisting students’ transition from ABE classes to college. Because we are focused on student success, we need to know how students perceive the BBCC environment.  The national Community College Survey of Student Engagement (CCSSE) is a tool for measuring students’ impressions.  There is also a Survey of Entering Student Engagement (SENSE) which captures students’ first impressions after 5 weeks in the quarter.  It is typical across the nation to lose students during their first quarter in college, and the SENSE survey results should help to determine student barriers during their first quarter on campus.

Ms. Kirkwood introduced Data Analyst Starr Bernhardt to provide more detail regarding the survey results.  There were 469 CCSSE surveys returned (78% rate of return). The CCSSE survey measures five strategies that strengthen student engagement (Set high expectations and clear goals; Focus on the front door, Elevate developmental educations; Use engaging instructional approaches; and Make engagement inescapable). The benchmark scores are based on survey responses across the nation.  Ms. Bernhardt described charts comparing BBCC to IPEDS other small colleges, other CCSSE surveyed colleges, and a consortium of AtD schools in the Northwest.  The Northwest Consortium includes BBCC, Douglas College (Canada), Lower Columbia College, Olympia College, Skagit Valley College, South Seattle Community College, and Wenatchee Valley College.  The IPEDS small college group consists of all colleges nationally that enroll less than 4500 credit students (260 colleges total).   

The benchmark for  strategy #1 Set High Expectations and Clear Goals are the group of questions titled Academic Challenge, BBCC scored 56.7%.  The benchmark for strategy #2 Focus on the Front Door is titled Support for Learners, BBCC scored 55.8%.  The benchmark for strategy #3 Elevate Developmental Education is titled Student Effort, BBCC scored 56.5%.  The benchmark for strategy #4 Use Engaging Instructional Approaches is titled Active and Collaborative Learning, BBCC scored 56.1%.  The benchmark for strategy #5 Make Engagement Inescapable is titled Student-Faculty Interaction, BBCC scored 56.6%.  BBCC exceeded the nationally normed score of 50% in all benchmark areas.  It is important to note that this first year is BBCC’s baseline and we are working to improve in each area. The survey will be administered every odd year.  Every even year the spring enrollment survey is completed in place of the CCSSE survey.

The new survey is SENSE, it is administered in the 4th and 5th weeks of the fall academic term.  There is a lot of research on new student engagement.  National data shows that the largest percentage of community college students drop out before their second term and half of entering students leave between their first fall term and the next.

Student engagement in college activities is an indicator of student success.  The surveys will help us focus on what students are experiencing on campus and give us data to determine what should change.  Trustee Mike Blakely asked if students receive information regarding professional/technical training.  He stated some of his former students came to BBCC reluctantly and succeeded in the automotive program but some quit without accessing information on alternative training.  Ms. Bernhardt stated the survey will provide good data from students and then additional information can be gathered from focus groups.  Ms. Bernhardt said the SENSE data should be received in February 2009.  

Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta commented that when she was a BBCC student years ago, the average age was 29, she recalled feeling disconnected.  She stated it’s a good goal to have every student feel like they belong; it’s the right start.  The survey hopefully may impress upon students that the college cares about their success.  

President Bonaudi stated that Priority 2 strategies focus on improved advising being delivered timely is important. We are now hearing back from students that they agree we are doing what we say we are doing.  These tools will really help us refine and improve focus.  Many two year schools are on semesters and these strategies are set up for that, we need to gather this information as early as possible but yet not interfere with classroom time.  We need to find out right away what students need so we can intervene and offer assistance in the right areas.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta stated completing the survey gives students information about services BBCC has to offer.  

Trustee Ramon stated it is important to focus on financial aid; this age group has families to support.  Ms. Bernhardt noted that Financial aid is an additional module of the survey that can be administered.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated easy access to the faculty members helps BBCC stay above the norm.  He said keep encouraging students to follow through and contact instructors.  He stated he has received feedback that all instructors are willing to advise and counsel students.  

Trustee Mike Blakely thanked Ms. Kirkwood and Ms. Bernhardt for their presentations. President Bonaudi highlighted that the revised vision statement of the college, which was developed in preparation for the accreditation visit, is on page 1 of the Executive Summary.  Trustee Ramon noted one correction on page 20, in the second paragraph “a positive environment.”  He also stated he spent time comparing the existing vision statement with the proposed one and he relayed that the two statements are very similar.  He stated “Accessible” relates to access goals, “professional, innovative and service-oriented” relates to the specialized training for employers that the college provides.  He indicated he would like to add “That BBCC is the local solution to emerging workforce challenges” Trustee Ramon stated there have been previous discussions about this topic and the AMP reflects that BBCC is recognized as a leader and partner to employers for economic development.  He would like to see this added to the vision statement to establish expectations for staff and faculty striving to work with employers and lead economic development.  He suggested additional wording at the end of the statement to read “training, BBCC is a leader and partner to local government and employers for economic development.”  The trustees discussed the wording.  

Trustee Blakely stated he likes the broad scope of the current vision statement, he would like to study this further and perhaps add the economic development piece to the ends statements.  

President Bonaudi stated the Board could amend the vision statement or he could work on “wordsmithing” it for the next meeting or this discussion could continue during the retreat.  Trustee Blakely stated the ends statement could be accepted with the stipulation that the vision statement may be modified at a later date.  

MOTION 08-26
Trustee Ramon moved to approve the monitoring report and that the President will modify the vision statement incorporating the economic development wording for the  next meeting.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion and the motion passed.
Trustee Blakely commended staff for doing an excellent job on the Monitoring Report.

Trustee Blakely announced a 10-minute break at 2:46 p.m. to be followed by a 20 minute Executive Session to consider the minimum price at which real estate will be offered for sale or lease; and to evaluate the qualifications of an applicant for public employment or to review the performance of a public employee.  The meeting reconvened at 3:16 p.m. with no action taken.

Trustee Blakely indicated that Item #7 would be skipped at this time and the Board would go to Item #8 Presidential Evaluation next.

8.
Presidential Evaluation

Trustee Ramon recommended giving President Bonaudi a positive evaluation for the year.  He explained that he reviewed the process in place and the monitoring reports ends statements.  He further commented that the college operated in a good manner, financials are well documented and accounted for, and there are no problems with executive limitations, all is in compliance for 2007-08.

Trustee DeLuna concurred with Trustee Ramon.  She remarked it has been an impressive year and it shows in everyone’s work.  President Bonaudi does a good job administering and he follows the ends statement diligently.  Improvements are being made and she agreed with providing a positive evaluation, she stated President Bonaudi has done a great job administering the college.

Trustee Blakely stated he has been on the Board less than four years, and he has seen improvements each year by faculty and staff.  He stated President Bonaudi’s leadership is outstanding and gave him a positive evaluation recommendation.  

MOTION 08-27
Trustee Ramon moved to approve revising AP 3011.3 President’s Employment and Benefits Schedule to read as follows:

Presidential leave shall be earned according to the following years of experience:

· 0-5 years–13.34 hours for each full month of service

· 6-10 years–20 hours for each full month of service

· 11 or more years – 20 hours for each full month of service.  In the Board’s discretion, the President may earn an additional 40 days of vacation, to be earned once, in a five year time period.
Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion and the motion passed. 

MOTION 08-28
Trustee Ramon moved to approve President Bonaudi’s 2008-2010 contract to include a 2% increase in salary effective September 2008 and any subsequent increase provided by the Legislature and implementation of the revised President’s Employment and Benefits Schedule (AP 3011.3) with 40 days of additional vacation front loaded.  Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta seconded the motion and the motion passed.
Trustee Blakely reported that the Board of Trustees discussed the proposal provided by Mr. Dean Hane from MACC 911 regarding their potential use of the Soil Conservation District Property.  They have taken President Bonaudi’s recommendation to take no action at this time.  They anticipate receiving an appraisal of this property by General Administration Services and Mr. Hane’s proposal will be addressed in the future following receipt of more information. 

7.
Selection of Board Vice Chair

Trustee Blakely stated the Board of Trustees has an empty chair due to the tragic passing of Bob Holloway.  Trustee Holloway was in line to become the Vice Chair in July.  The Board Office Matrix chart was revised and President Bonaudi explained that it could be followed or further revised. 

MOTION 08-29
Trustee DeLuna-Gaeta moved to follow the Board Office Matrix as proposed which would make Trustee Ramon the Vice Chair in July 2008.  Trustee Ramon seconded the motion and the motion passed.

9.
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Ramon reported that he attended a few get togethers here at the college, Commencement, GED Graduation, and the Office Information Technology Ceremony.  He also contacted several people and discussed BBCC.  He remarked that he is  amazed that after being here all of these years people are still surprised to hear that appropriations by the state and tuition paid by students fund 50% of operating budget and the other 50% is funded by grants and proprietary funds.  People are also surprised when he talks about raising local funding for the ATEC Building. Trustee Ramon commented that he is involved with the Foundation and is constantly promoting donations and Cellarbration!  He hopes that this message will continue to go out to our communities.

Trustee Blakely reported that he attended the Quincy High Tech Graduation, Quincy High School Graduation, BBCC CDL Completion Ceremony, GED Graduation, Commencement and Dr. Bonaudi’s reception.  He also attended Trustee Holloway’s Graveside Service and Memorial, and VP Turner’s retirement party.  Lastly, he completed  two scholarship recommendations.

Trustee DeLuna Gaeta reported she attended the TACTC Conference, Cellarbration! Commencement, and the SkillSource ceremony.  She is encouraging potential students to look at scholarship opportunities.

10.
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled Board meeting is set for August 5, 2008, at 1:30 p.m. in the Hardin Community Room in the ATEC Building. 

11.
Miscellaneous

President Bonaudi informed the Board that a supplement to the Board/Administrative Retreat was distributed.  The dates identified for the Retreat are Tuesday August 26 through Thursday, August 28.  Administrators will arrive at Sleeping Lady near Leavenworth at noon on Tuesday and work through Wednesday afternoon.  The Trustees will arrive for lunch at noon on Wednesday and then meet for an administrative focus group.  The Administrators will depart following the focus group and the Board will work through lunch on Thursday.  President Bonaudi stated there will opportunity to suggested agenda items at the August 5 Board meeting.  The agenda is not detailed yet, but dates are reserved and reservations have been made.  

The Board meeting was adjourned at 3:40 p.m.

    Mike Blakely, Vice-Chair


ATTEST:

 William C. Bonaudi, Secretary
